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OHiclal Publication of Bowling Green State University For Faculty and Staff January, 1976 

Board of 
Trustees News 

Board chooses 
site; names 
Mcfall Center 

The Unh·ersity's Board of Trustees ap­
proved selection of the Sterling Farm area 
north of Ridge St. between the Ice Arena and 
Student Health Center. as the site for both the 
Musical Arts Building and the Student 
Recreation Center, ·and renamed the 
Graduate Center in honor of Kenneth H. 
1\lcFall at its meeting Thursday, Jan. 8. 

The meeting followed an hour-long bus tour 
of the campus which p~rmitted Trustees to 
view the various sites proposed for location of 
the Student Retteation Center and Musical 
Arts Building. 

funds authorized 
The firSt action of the Board was approval 

of the expenditure of $41,000 for furniture for 
Founders Quadrangle and the adoption of a 
resolution authorizing the financing of 
preliminary plans for the proposed Student 
Recreation Center. -

- The resolution provided for a loan of up to 
$400,000 to the Recreation Center project from 
the 1954 Dormitory Surplus Account at an 
interest rate of six per cent per year. 

The loan will be repaid when funds are 
made ayailable for the fmancing of the total 
project on either an interim or long-term 
basis. The Student Recreation Center is to be 
paid for by student facilities fees, but the 
additional charge will not be made until the 
Recreation Center is fmished, so that only 
students who are able to use the building will 
be paying for it. 

Site approved 
President Moore reported that three 

possible sites had been proposed for location 
of the Center. In addition to the Sterling Farm 
area, a committee of students and University 
administrators and architect Thomas T. K. 
Zung of Cleveland, investigated the ad­
vantages and disadvantages of locating the 
building between the Student Services 
Building and Kreischer Hall or east of the 
Women's Physical Education Building. 

Also considered was the construction of a 
glass-fiber dome over the University Stadium. · 

President Moore recommended selection of 
the Sterling Farm site for both the· Musical 
Arts Building and the. Recreation Center 
because of its proximity to the Ice Arena 
parking area and because it offered more 
open space to enhance the appearance of the 
buildings. The area is approximately a 10-
minute walk from most. campus residence 
halls. . 

Snowbound beauty 
The graceful beauty of this snow-covered 

tree near ·Harshman Quadrangle was 
characteristic of the winter wonderland that 
touched Northwest Ohio in January. But snow 

The Board approved the selection and 
suggested that the University administration 
confer with Bowling Green city officials on the 
subject of extending Merry Avenue to Mercer 
Roa~ to provide easier ace~ to the buildings, 
particularly for area residents attending 
concerts and other musical events. 

Grants accepted 
The Board voted to accept more than $1 

million in grants awarded during the months 
of November and December, 1975, and 
authorized expenditures applicable to them. 

November's awards totaled $758,763 and an 
additional $504,988.33 in grants were received -
in December, bringing the total amount of 
grants for the riScal year to $3,721,543.69. 

President Moore noted that the total for the 
fiscal year was rimning about $700,000 ahead 
of the same period in 1974-75, despite a 
significant d~e in equipment grants ·and 
fewer _awards for public service projects. A 
significant increase has occurred in the area 
of student aid. 

Resolutions of sympathy 
Members of the Board noted the deaths of 

four men as59Ciated with the University and 
approved resolutions of ~pathy which will 
be sent to surviving members of their 
families: _ 

They included F. Eugene Beatty, former 
director of buildings and facilities and most 
rec~tly project director of the University's 
master plan for preventive maintenance, who 
died on Dec. 11. President Moore noted that 
Mr. Beatty had first joined the University 
staff as asst. registrar in 1941 and his tenure 

• 

can bring danger as well as beauty. Check the 
"Monitor" story on page 4 for the University's 
policy regarding employees who may f"md it 
diffic~:~lt getting to work in icy weather. 

with Bowling Green was the longest of any 
full-time administrator. 

Herschel Litherland, former dean of the 
College of Education, died on Nov. 19, 1975. He 
was associated with Bowling Green from 1941-
1963, during which time he served as director 
of student teaching and prof. of education. 

Samuel H. Lowrie, prof. emeritus of 
sociology, died on Dec. 4. He had been a 
member of the faculty for almost 26 years and 
was formerly chairman of the sociology dept. 
He retired in 1964. 

Robert G. Roper, administrator of ·the 
University Health Center, died on Dec. 1. An 
alumnus of Bowling Green, he was also a 
former Bowling Green city councilman and 
city treasurer. 

Personne~ changes 
The following personnel changes were alc;o 

approved by the Trustees: 
Administrative Changes: Roland Y. Engler, 

assoc. University architect; David J. 
Neuman, asst. University architect. 

Academic leaves of absence: Howard L. 
McCord, prof. of English and director, Master 
of Fine Arts program, winter and spring 1976; 
Lajos Vincze, assoc. prof. sociology, winter 
and spring 1976. 

Academic retirements: Anthony B. 
Baynard, asst. prof., romance languages; 
John R. Davidson, prof., marketing; Beryl M. 
Parrish, assoc. prof., English; Louise F. 
Rees, prof., library and educational media; 
EHreda M. Rusher, prof., business education. 

Academic resignations: Larry D. Glasmire, 
asst. director of admissions; Hooshmond 
Javaheripour, research fellow, chemistry. 

<cont. on page 2) 



2--------------------------------~ 
Board of Trustees 

<cont. from page 1) 

Academic changes: Bob G. Arrowsmith, 
acting coordinator ot student servtces; Arthur 
S. Brecher prof., chemistry; Sara M. Derrick, 
asst. prof., home economics; Raymond 
Downs, asst. prof., education; John P. 
Johnson, asst. prof., speech; Linda J. Ogden, 
director of Greek affairs; Michael H. Robins, 
assoc. prof., philosophy; David Rogers, asst. 
to the dean, College of Musical Arts. 

Special appointments: Martin Bielefeld, 
adjunct lecturer, rehabilitation counseling; 
Chester Devenow, adjunct professional 
assoc.; Henry B. Green, Jr., adjunct senior 
lecturer; Joan A. Hill, adjunct asst. prof.; 
Gerald H. Labuhn, adjunct lecturer, social 
work; Helen E. Landry, adjunct lecturer, 
social work; Samuel S. Long, adjunct senior 
lecturer; F. ~reaux Martin, adjunct senior · 
lecturer; Ben Pansky, adjunct prof.; Bertha 
J. Payak, adjunctlecturer, criminal justice; 
Michael J. Tull, adjunct asst. prof; Don J. 
Young, adjunct senior lecturer, all in the 

. College of Health and Community Services; 
Harold Lee, adjunct assoc. prof., biological 
sciences and David Senitzer, adjunct asst. 
prof., biological sciences. 

Part-time faculty appointments: Robert S. 
Beach, visiting prof., School of Art; Neil 
Lazerine, inst., sociol_ogy; Patrick T. Malone, 
asst. prof., mathematics; Robert A. Minsel, 
lecturer, business education; Benjamin 
Saltman, visiting prof., English; Winifred I. 
Strieter, asst. prof., indl!Strial education and 
technology; Stanley L. Swartz, inst., special 
education; Ethel Wilcox, asst. prof., speech 
communication. 

Part-time faculty reappointments: Stephen 
H. Carey, inst., economics; Melvin Casler, 

· inst., sociology; Torcom Chorbajian, asst. 
prof., mathematics; Samuel Cooper, prof., 
health and physiccti education; Burdette H. 
Corthell, clinical supervisor, student 
teaching; William P. Day, visiting lecturer, 
journalism; Betty Fulmer. inst., School· of 
Art; Herbert J. Gauerke, visiting prof., 
German and Russian; Wallace Glenwright, 
clinical supervisor, student teaching; Cleo E. 
Goldie, clinical supervisor, student teaching; 
Jaclyn Graham, inst., home economics; 
Corazon Guillermo, inst., physical education 

and recreation; Susan Hemphill, intern inst., 
computer science; Norman Lattanza, inst., 
foundations and inquiry; Bert Lucas, inst., 
sociology; Lawrence J. Marzulli, inst., 
foundations and inquiry; Betty McMillin, 
inst., special education; Katja I. Hall, inst., 
German and Russian; Barbara E. Rothe, 
inst., health and physical education; Mary M. 
Sheffler, inst., sociology; Janet D. Sheldon, 
inst., special education; Maryse M. Spears, 
inst., romance Jpnguages; Adolph Stadel, 
inst., special ~ucation; Alex Thomas, inst., 
foundations and inquiry; Patricia Welt, inst., 
physical education and recreation; Larry W. 
Whiteleather, inst., political science; Sheryl 
Wienke, clinical instructor, special education; 
John L. Wright, asst. prof., popular culture; 
Wayne Graham, inst., ethnic studies. 

Son-faculty appointments: John Lundy, 
asst. to the vice provost for academic ser­
vices. 

Firelands non-faculty appointments: 
· Kathleen Angel, coordinator of student ac­

tivities and fmancial aids. 

Reports heard 

Faculty Senate chairperson Stuart Givens 
reported that the Senate was currently 
studying and debating the issue of the quality 
of education and had conducted a forum on 
grading in December. 

He also expressed concern about the 
University's financial condition and urged the 
Board to review carefully any increases in the 
amount of the facility and general fees. 

"The University must not get those fees so 
high that a potential increase in the in­
structional fee would become impolitic," he 
said. 

Trustees asked that the Senate send them 
copies of recommendations resulting from the 
forum on grading. 

Student Representative Dennis Bottonari 
reported on meetings of the committee 
working on the Student Recreation Center ... 
project with representatives of the building's 
architect, Thomas T. K. Zung. 

The architects spent two days on campus in 
early December interviewing studentS about 
the needs for recreation facilities and touring 
existing recreational buildings. 

Sites discussed 
Possible sites for the Student Recreation 

Center were illustrated on a campus map at 
the University's Board of Trustees meeting. 
President Moore showed newly-elected 
Bowling Green Mayor AI Perkins and Bo;trd 
Chairman Charles Shanklin where the 

selected site "A" is located. The Mayor said 
he would be sending a representative of the 
city to every Board of Trustees meeting in the 
future to facilitate communication with the 
University. 

.. 

Improvements reported 

The status of work on capital improvements 
on the campus was reported and President 
Moore and George Postich, vice president for 
operations, gave special recognition to the 
University's maintenance staff for their work 
over the Christmas break in remodeling 105 
Hanna Hall, a large and much-used lecture 
room. • 

Mcfall Center · 
President Moore also noted changes that 

will occur in the Graduate Center. He told 
Trustees it was time to rename the building, 
since it would house offices other than those of 
the Graduate Q>llege, and recommended that 
it be named the Kenneth H. McFall Center. 

"I can think of no grea!er tribute to Ken 
McFall than to have his name permanently , 
attached to a building on the campus where he 
has served most of his professional career. •' 
Dr. Moore said. 

Dr. McFall, who currently serves as 
secretary to the Board of Trustees, was not 
aware that such a recommendation was to be 
made at the meeting. 

Dr. McFall joined the University staff in 
1943 as dean of freshmen. He has served as 
dean of the College of Liberal Arts, University 
provost, and vice president. He retired in 1972, 
but has remained as secretary to the Board of 
TruStees on a part-time basis. 

He was instrumental in the development of 
several academic programs, including the · 
graduate program leading to the University's 
first Ph.D. 

McFall Center will continue to house the 
Graduate ·College and the Faculty Senate 
offices. In addition, the office of the President. 
the Office of Resource Planning, and the 
Admissions Office will be moved to the 
building after it is renovated. 

The building was constructed in 1927 and 
served as Bowling Green's library until 1967, 
when the current library was completed. The 
$1.1 million renovation project is scheduled to 
begin during the summer, 1976. 

New classification plan 
Civil service employees at the University 

are now operating under a new state plan for 
classification and pay. Vice president Postich 
explained the highlights of the plan to the 
Trustees. 

He said the program had considerable· 
impact at the University, not only in the 
amount of. wages paid to employees, but also 
in matters concerning status and employee 
relationships. 

The new program will increase labor costs 
to the. University by 13 per cent-10 per cent in 
wages and three per cent in longevity in­
creases. 

Employees who feel they were ·wrongly 
reclassified can appeal internally to a review 
committee which includes the director of 
Personnel Services, the employee relations 
advisor and an outside consultant. Appeals 
can also be directed to the state appeals 
board. 

Mr. Postich said that about 20 appeals had 
been heard. 
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we want to keep it that way," he said. "For 
that reason, we want to hold all changes in 
classification until August, so that any further 
changes at the state level can be built into our 
classification program." 

He also noted that the new plan makes the 
state civil service program very competitive 
with the federal program. Entry level jobs at 
the state level pay a minimum of $6,400 as 
compared to $5,500 minimum in the federal 
system. 

President Moore said that state subsidies to 
Bowling Green had been increased by six to 
seven per cent to absorb the additional costs 
of the program. The subsidy will cover only 
half of the additional costs anticipated. 

Graduate representation 
President Moore reported that the Graduate 

Student Senate at the University would like to 
have a representative to the Board of Trustees 
and pointed out that the current student 
representative is elected only by un­
dergraduate students. 

There are approximately 2,800 graduate 
students on the campus-2,000 of which are 
full-time. 

Board members expressed concern that 
there would be other factions on the campus 
requesting similar representation, and noted 
that anyone attending the Board meetings, 
which are public, is permitted to address the 
Board. 

The question of establishing a graduate 
student representative was tabled until the 

. next Trustees meeting. 

Title IX taslc force 
President Moore also announced the for­

mation of a seven-member -Title IX self­
evaluation task force, chaired by Myron 
Chenault, coordinator of human resources. 

The task force will evaluate current policies 
and practices on the campus with regard to 
equal treatment of women and men, as they 
relate to Title IX. 

Other members of the task force will in­
clude the chairperson of the affirmative ac­
tion advisory council, chairperson of the 
athletic committee, affmnative action ad­
visor for Personnel Services, a Faculty Senate 
representative, a Trustee, and represen­
tatives of the Student Government 
Association and the Graduate Student Senate. 

The next meeting of the University!s Board 
of Trustees is scheduled for Thursday, Feb 12, 
at 10 a.m., in the Alumni Room of the Union. 

'Hello, Good Buy' 
-collects $12,947 

WBGU-TV offered bargains galore during 
its fli"St annual television auction Nov. 23-25. 
More than $16,000 worth of donated goods 
were auctioned off to the highest bidders for a 
total of $12,947. 

Appropriately entitled "Hello, Good Buy," 
the auction lasted 14 hours, spread over three 
days and included everything from a plastic 
dog house to backgammon lessons, jewelry 
and stereo equipment. 

Of the 480 items sold, a microwave oven 
went for the highest bid of the auction - $390. 

Marathon Oil Foundation, Inc. of Findlay 
and The Andersons of Maumee paid for two 
nights of the production costs. More than 350 
businesses and individuals provided items, 
manpower and behind-the-scenes services to 
keep the auction running. 

Bicentennial 
Notes 

In the true spirit of 1976, Bowling Green is 
showing its red, white and blue with a variety 
of special Bicentennial activities. 

\ 

Highlighting this month's activities will be a 
Bicentennial Symposium, "Yankee Doodle 
and All That: Literary Expressions of the 
Revolutionary Age," on Jan. 29. The sym­
posium will feature Pulitzer Prize-winner 
Russel B. Nye; J.A. Leo Lemay, prof. of 
English at the University of California at Los. 
Angeles, and Aime Young Zimmer, asst. prof. 
of history at Wayne State University. 

The following day, Jan. 30, the Ohio 
American Revolution Bicentennial Com­
mission will visit the campus and hold its 
monthly meeting in the Taft Room of the 
University Union. 

Throughout winter quarter a number of 
special courses are being offered in con­
junction with the celebration of the country's 
200th birthday. 

The University Division of General Studies 
has developed a coordinated quarter of 
classes focusing on "The Age of Washington." 

Courses include American history, political 
thought and literature, Bicentennial 
biographies and a colloquium on the 
Revolutionary generation . 

Another offering is "The Adams 
Chronicle," a series of television broadcasts 
depicting the social history of the U.S. from 
1750 - 1900, centered around the lives of four 
generations of the Adams family, which is 
being shown weekly on WBGU-TV. The 
television course, which also includes 
classroom discussions, is being offered to 
students for three hours' credit or on a non­
credit basis. 

The Office of Continuing Education is of­
fering the non-credit courses "Religion and 
the American Revolution" and "Love it or 
Leave it? The Small Town in 20th Century 
American Fiction" on the main campus, while 
Firelands is offering non-credit courses on 
"The Firelands Before 1850." and "Colonial 
America and the Revolution." 

The University Theatre will continue its 
Bicentennial season with "Our Town" ·by 
Thornton Wilder Feb. 4-7 in the Main 
Auditorium of University Hall. 

On Feb. 14, the University will host the 
Northwest Ohio Sectional Competition of the 
Bicentennial Youth Debates. Thirty-nine high 
school students are expected to compete in 
debate, extemporaneous speaking and 
oratory on a variety of Bicentennial s_ubjects. 

Other activities include the continuation of 
"A Retrospective Series of American Films" 
sponsored by the Student Activities Office and 
the departments of English and popular 
culture. 

Opera adaptor 
Opera adaptor Thomas Hoke, asst. prof. of 

mus~c. has adapted Donizetti's ·"The 
Daughter of the Regiment" to a bicentennial 
theme for Bowling Green's opera presentation 
this year by changing the setting from Tyrol, 
France to Yorktown. Virginia. The opera. 
which will be performed in English, is now a 
portrayal of French and American troops 
fighting the British during the American 
Revolution instead of Xapoleon's attack on 
Bavaria, as the opera was originally written. 

French opera has 
bicentennial theme 

The University's tenth annual major opera 
production has a patriotic theme in honor of 
the bicentennial year. 

"The Daughter of the Regiment" which will 
be presented Feb. 12 and 13 in the Main 
Auditorium, is a French opera originally set 
in Tyrol, France, in the year 1805, during 
Napoleon's attack on Bavaria. 

The College of Musical Arts is not only 
performing the opera in English, but has 
changed the setting to Yorktown, VIrginia, in 
1781, when French and American troops 
fought against the British Army of Cornwallis 
during the American revolution. 

The bicentennial adaptation was written 
primarily by Thomas Hoke, asst. prof., who is 
directing the production. Ivan Trusler, prof., 
is musical director. 

The lead role of Marie is being portrayed by 
Irene Miller, a graduate student in music. 
Richard Mathey, asst. prof., is singing the 
part of Tonio. Andreas ~oulimenos, in­
structor. is playing Sui pice and Barbara 
Lockard, asst. prof., has the role of Marquise. 

Others in the production include juniors 
Douglas Wayland and Eric Coffelt and 
William Rueger, a sophomore. 

··The Daughter of the Regiment" was 
written by Donizetti and has been extremely 
popular the past few years, being performed 
widely across the nation. The Bowling Green 
production is unique, however, because of the 
alterations in setting which "Americanize" it. 

Tickets for the opera are $5 each and are 
available from the Public Mission Office of 
the College of Musical Arts, Johnston Hall. 

Campus performances in the Main 
Auditorium will begin at 8 p.m. In addition, a 
Firelands performance is scheduled for 
Sunday, Feb. 15, in the Vermilion High School 
auditorium. 
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Announcements 
and ReP-Qrts 

Severe weather 
policy issued 

The unll.Sually balmy weather of November 
and early December is gone and northwest 
Ohio fs in the midst of its normal cold and 
snowy winter. In anticipation of severe 
weather conditions, the vice president for 
operations and the Office of Personnel Ser­
vices has issued the following policy: 

"Bowling Green State University cancelled 
classes in March, 1963 and December 1974, 
because heavy snow prevented employees 
from getting to work and students, especially 
commuters, were unable to get to campus. 

"Even though classes may be cancelled 
when similar extreme weather situations 
occur in the future, many essential functions 
must continue to operate-functions such as 
serving 7,000 students each meal time, 
providing heat and light for the 99 University 
buildings; maintaining certain services at the 
University Health Center; snow removal from 
parking areas and walkways and other 
essential activities. · 

"Therefore, University classified em-
ployees will always attempt to report to their 
job assignment even though classes may be 
cancelled. Announcements may be made via 
local radio and television announcing Bowling 
Green State University has cancelled classes; 
however, classified employees will still report 
to their job assignments at their regularly­
scheduled time. 

"Employees may have difficulty in getting 
to work and may arrive late; however, all 
classified employees who report to work at a 
reasonable time during their work day will be 
compensated for the day." 

Committee studies 
hiring requests· .t 

On Nov. 6, 1975, President Moore announced 
a freeze on the replacement of faculty and 
staff vacancies for the remainder of the 1975-
76 academic year in an effort to offset a 
projected deficit of $400,000 in the educational 
operating budget. 

The announcement, however, included 
recognition that some positions must be filled 
to maintain University operations. 

To determine where the freeze should be a 
thaw. a Committee on Personnel Review was 
created to study requests for· exceptions to the 
hiring ban. 

According to Karl Vogt, dean of the College 
of Business Administration and chairman of 
the review committee, the group has received 
approximately 25 requests for exceptions 
since the freeze was announced. And the 
majority of those requests were granted. 

"I would say that there are two reasons for 
the low number of requests for exception from 
the freeze," Dean Vogt said. "First, there are 
not a great many vacancies occurring due to 
the present job m~ket. People employed at 
Bowling Green are not as likely to leave their 
jobs in an effort to explore positions 
elsewhere.'' 
. Another reason for the low number of 
requests could also be the implementation of a 
freeze policy at the department level by 
budget administrators. 

"We have no way of determining this for 
sure, but I would guess that budget ad­
ministrators are attempting to redistribute 
work loads or defer assignments until after 

the freeze," Dean Vogt added. 
The six-member review committee meets 

weekly. Requests for exceptions to the freeze 
must be submitted in writing, and a 
representative of the office or department 
making the request must meet with the 
committee to clarify points and answer 
questions. · 

The written request must indicate the 
responsibilities of the person who would fill 
the position, the possibilities for the duties to 
be handled by present staff members, and the · 
consequences if the vacancy is not filled. 

"Our concern is the efficiency and ef­
fectiveness of the organization and the impact 
on its operations if the person is not replaced, 
not only for that office, but also for the 
University as a whole," Dean Vogt explained. 

He noted that a similar ad hoc committee, 
the Committee on Emergency Spending, 
which functioned from Janqary to June in 
1972, had already done a f{eat deal to en-· 
courage thrift in the area of personnel 
numbers. 

"There has been more of an effort since that 
time to cut back on the number of personnel, 
so that today there isn't much organizational 
slack." he observed. 

Most requests for exception from the freeze 
have been for secretaries and clerical help. 

"If a secretary resignS and she is the only 
one employed by an office, it is reasonable to 
expect that she would have to be replaced;'' 

·Dean Vogt said. "But we have explored the 
possibilities of temporary student help as an 
alternative to a full-time replacement." . 

When the committee approves requests for 
faculty replacements, the authorization is for 
a one-quarter appointment only. 

"It is· possible that demand for courses 
taught by that person would be reduced, 
making it possible for the permanent staff 
members to handle the class load,'' Dean Vogt 
pointed out. 

Following review of each situation, the 
budget supervisor for the position in question 
is notified by phone of the results of the 
committee's study. Authorization to hire is 
sent to the Office of Personnel Services for 
classified positions, and to the Office of the 
Provost for faculty replacements. 

Decisions of the committee are published in 
the Operations Daily Bulletin. 

Committee members in addition to Dean 
Vogt are Robert Reed, educational foun­
dationsand inquiry; Susan Caldwell, Office of 
Personnel Services; Fay etta Paulsen. 

coordinator of residence hall programs; 
Michael Ferrari, vice president of resource 
planning, and George Herman, acting vice 
provost for research and graduate studies. 

In addition to the freeze on unnecessary 
replacements, President Moore imposed a 
freeze on the creation of any new full-time 
faculty or staff positions, a freeze .on the 
replacement of any graduate assistantship or 
fellowship vacancy except those which meet 
clear instructional needs, and urged depart­
ment heads to continually review and control 
all expenditures. 

The action was taken in a effort to avoid 
increases in instructional fees, general fees, 
facility fees or residence hall charges for 
students. 

Nominees wanted 
for M.ortar Board 

Mortar Board, national senior honor 
society, is seeking the cooperation of faculty 
members and advisers in selecting new 
members from the junior class. 

According to Cathy Gordon, first vice 
president of Bowling Green's Mortar Board 
chapter, faculty members have been asked to 
recommend potential Mortar Board members 
without the assistance of a listing of can­
didates who meet the minimum scholastic 
requirement.· . 

"The list proved to be too costly to 
reproduce for distribution," Miss Gordon 
explained, ''And we found that students were 
frequently omitted from the list, unin­
tentionally, but it placed them at quite a 
disadvantage in the selection process.'' 

"We are now depending almost totally on 
the willingness of faculty and staff members 
to take some time to think about their present 
and former students who deserve the 
recognition that accompanies Mortar Board 
membership," she said. 

A newly-ratified change in the Mortar 
Board constitution opens membership to men, 
as well as women, who meet the 
organization's criteria of scholarship, 
leadership and service. 

To be considered for membership, a student 
must be in the top 35 per cent of his or her 
class. This usually requires a point average of 
3.0 or better. -

Candidates must · also demonstrate the 
qualities of lead~-...ip-initiative, acceptance 
of responsibili~t and ability to delegate 
authority and motivate others. 

Evidence of. service to others is also 
required, either at the University or through 
an agency, organization or community off 
campus. 

Regardless of their qualities students will 
not be considered for membership unless they 
are recommended by a faculty member, 
organization adviser, residence hall staff 
member, or student. ·Final selection for 
meD\bership is determined by current Mortar 
Board mem':.>ers after a thorough review of all 
credentials received. 

Nomination fonns have been distrib.uted to 
faculty and staff members and additional 
fonns are available from Linda Ogden, 
director of Greek life and adviser to Mortar 
Board. Deadline for nominations is Jan. 19. 
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FDPIC announces 
grants for 75-76 

More than $16,000 in development grants 
and $3,500 in speed grants were awarded to 
University faculty members fall quarter 
through the Faculty· Development Program 
Implementation Committee. 

Sheldon Halpern, vice provost for faculty 
affairs and executive secretary of FDPIC, 
announced the awarding of 28 development 
grants for 1975-76, ranging from $150 to more 
than $1,000 per project. 

The grants are awarded in the fall quarter 
each year for projects which will enhance the 
professional capabilities of the recipients and 
improve their performance as faculty 
members. Selections are made on a com­
petitive basis. 

In addition, 35 speed grants were awarded 
during ' the quarter in direct support of 
classroom instruction. 

Speed grant applications can be submitted 
to FDPIC at any time and are designed to be 
authorized on short notice. Funds are 
awarded on a first come-first served basis 
until monies allotted for the quarter are 
exhausted. 

The FDPIC grant program is in its second 
year of operation. It is the intention of the 
committee that both types of grants even­
tually benefit the Bowling Green student. 

Recipients of the development grants are as 
follows: 

Charles H. Applebaum, Andrew l\1. W. 
Glass and V. Frederick Rickey, 
mathematics-$300 for travel subsidy to 
Michigan-Ohio logic seminar. 

Giocchino Balducci, romance languages­
$1,372 for fees for film study at New York 
University. 

John E. Bentley, performance studies-S545 
· basic equipment for o~ reed making. 

Elliott L. Blinn, chemistry-$455 for slide­
tape programs for general chemistry. 

John H. Boyer, journalism-$500 for video­
tapes and travel for simulation exercise. 

Michael Bra die, philosophy, and Clifford R. 
Mynatt, psychology-$166 for survey to plan 
courses in philosophy of science. 

Benita S. Chambers. Janet Schnupp-Lee, 
and JoAnne Martin, educational curriculum 
and instruction-$2,407 for videotaping 
programs for teacher-training. 

Charles L. Crow, English-$295 for film and 
associated materials for film course. 

Paul Endres, chemistry-$733 for com­
ponents for mini-computer circuit simulator. 

Peter A. Farrell, health and physical 
education-$875 for recording Resusci Anne 
for cardiopulmonary resuscitation training. 

Bill E. Forisha, home economics-$430 for 

travel and fees for "Intensive Family 
Therapy" workshop. 

Jane L. Forsyth, geology-$350 for travel to 
study environmental quality control. 

Lewis Fulcher, physics-$300 for speakers · 
for joint BGSU-UT seminar. 

Janet D. Hartman, educational curriculum 
and instruction-$460 for secondary school­
level mathematic laboratory. 

Ronald J. Hunady. management-$562 for 
fees and travel for "Observation and Inter­
vention in Work Groups" workshop. 

Richard A. Kruppa. industrial education 
and technology-$545 for fees and travel for 
"Plastic Extrusion" workshop. 

Buck Martin, educational curriculum and 
instruction-$692 for videotape modules for 
elementary mathematics and methods. 

Ronald L. Partin and Edward R. Butler. 
educational foundations and inquiry-$150 for 
audio-cassettes. 

John F. Pettibone. journalism-S837 for 
travel and fees for language study. 
~eil A. Pohlmann, educational ad­

ministration and supervision-$264 for fees 
and travel for "School Law" workshop. 

Conrad P. Pritscher. educational foun­
dations and inquiry-$531 for travel and fees 
for "Gestalt Workshop for Professionals in 
Education.·· 

Deanna J. Radeloff, home economics-$355 
for travel and fees for "Total Immersion 
Seminar-Early Learning Center.'' 

Joel Rudinger, English <Firelands)-$205 
for travel and fees for "Westbrook Writing 
Institute." 

Charles T. Shirkey. physics-$350 for 
Caramate slide-tape projector for display 
area. 

Don C. Steinker, geology-$550 for 
·'Polynology Short Course." 

Don C. Steinker, D. E. Owen, C. F. Kahle, 
geology-$500 for on-campus short course on 
''Carbonates, Clastic Sediments, and Facies.'' 

'Kalman S. Szekely, Library-$565 for rental 
of microfiche reproducer for trial use. 

Wilfred D. Wienke, special education­
$1,000 for on-campus workshop by "Center of 
Innovative Teaching for the Handicapped." 

The following faculty members received 
- speed grant awards during the fall quarter: 

Frances Burnett, performance studies­
$100 for travel. 

Wairace DePue. composition and history­
$100 for a workshop. 

Martha Eckman. English-$100 for a 
workshop. 

Thomas Hero. mathematics-$104 for short 
course in mathematical programming and 
economics. 

John. Scott. speech-$100 for film and 
television exploration. 

John Boyer, journalism-$100 for workshop. 
Dennis Bauer. business education-$95 for 

reprographics workshop. 
Anna Bognar, music education-$100 for 

class piano workshop. 
Wallace DePue, composition and history­

$100 for tape recorder. 
Daniel Ku'na, rehabilitation counseling­

$100 for cassettes. 
Vic Norton, mathematics-$100 for lecture 

course. 
Janis Pallister, French-$98 for slide tapes. 
Charles Rich, geology-$53 for metric 

tapes. 
Ralph St. John, QAC-$100 for statistics 

seminar. 
Dzidra Shllaku, German and Russian-$100 

for instructional materials. 
Ronald Stoner, physics-$100 for in­

structional materials. 
Sally Ko\~ch; art-$100 for art class 

equipment. _ 
Tom Stubbs, health and physical 

education-$100 for transactional analysis 
workshop. 

Shirley Meeker, political science-$25 for a 
workshop. 

Robert Romans, biology-$100 for 
laboratory revision. 

Daniel Tutolo, educational curriculum and 

instruction-$90 for audio materials. 
David Weinberg, history-$69 for fllm 

purchase. 
Margit Heskett, physical education and 

recreation-$_100 for folkdance workshop. 
George Rendina and Paul Endres, 

chemistry-$100 for revision of PSI material. 
~eil Browne. economics-$57 for travel. 
Jean Campbell, physical education and 

recreation-$83 for equipment. 
Gerald Colgan, industrial education and 

technology <Firelands)-$200 for workshop. 
Martha Eckman, English-$100 for 

technical writing workshop. 
Herbert Greenberg, speech-$71 for field 

trip. 
Da\'id Hyslop, business education-$100 for 

audio-visual equipment. 
Robert Joynt, special education-$200 for 

computer time. 
Harold Marquardt, education-$100 for 

class trip. 
.\lma Payne. English-$198 for travel and 

rental. 
Gene Poor. industrial education and 

technology-$189 for equipment. 
Joseph Spinelli. geography-$52 for travel. 

Public Services 
brochure lists 
campus speakers 
' A new brochure, published by the Office of 
Public Services, now publicizes the names of 
available speakers from the campus and their 
speech titles or areas of expertise. 

The "Speakers Bureau" brochure is at­
tractively printed in orange and brown and 
has been distributed to various community 
organizations and schools to assist them in 
planning programs. 

According to James Hof, vice president for 
public services, a centralized listing of 
campus speakers was not previously main- • 
tained by a University office. 

"The list is still not 100 per cent complete," 
he pointed out. "Since the publication came 
out, ·several faculty and staff members have 
expressed an interest in being included in 
Speakers Bureau." 

Student assistants in the Office of Public 
Services compiled the listing through contacts 
with department chairmen and area super­
visors. The list includes the speaker's name, 
title and speech topic. 

The listing is categorized by broad areas of 
interest, including the arts, business and 
economics, campus life, child and family, 
education, health, history and politics, 
joprnalism, mathematics, philosophy, 
science, technology, women and the world as 
well as a variety of miscellaneous topics. 

Mr. Hof said his office plans to update the 
brochure annually for reprinting in the fall of 
the year. 

Anyone inte:-ested in being included in the 
listing is asked to write or call. the Office of 
Public Services, 911 Adm. Bldg., phone 372-
2681. 

Newspaper includes 
weekly arts page 

News about music, dance, theatre, art, film 
and other cultural events on campus and in 
the Bowling Green community will be 
highlighted in a weekly "Lively Arts" section 
of The Daily Sentinel-Tribune. 

Compiled and edited by the University 
News Service, the new section appears every 
Tuesday in the newspaper. 

Anyone wishing to contribute to "The Lively 
Arts" section should cdntact Teri Sharp, asst. 
director, University News Service (372-2616). 











Employment 
Oeeortunities 

All inquiries should be sent to the person 
indicated below at Bowling Green State 
University, Bowling Green, Ohio 43403. For 
job descriptions of faculty and staff positions, 
contact the Coordinator of Human Resources, 
233 Administration Bldg. For classified 
positions, check the posting of bulletins from 
Personnel Services. Bowling Green State 
University is an equal opportunity employer. 

Athletic development officer. Duties include 
athletic fund raising and financial develop­
ment. Bachelor of science and appropriate 
athletic interest required. Marketing, selling 
and fund raising experience helpful. Available 
March 1. Salary up to $12,000, commensurate 
with experience, ability and qualifications. 
Contact Richard A. Young, athletic director. 

Asst. prof. of finance. Duties include 
teaching and research in finance with em­
phasis on managerial finance and secondary 
areas of financial institutions, investments, 
health care finance or real estate. Doctorate 
or ABD in advanced stage of dissertation 
required. Teaching experience desirable. 
Available September 1976. Salary open. 
Contact August Ralston, chairperson, dept. of 
finance. · 

Cell physiologist. Duties include teaching 
advanced courses in cell physiology and 
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developmental cell biology as well as in­
troductory courses. Research also expected. 
Doctorate required. Available September 
1976. Contact Lee A. Meserve, dept. of 
biological sciences. 

lnst. or asst. prof. of business education. To 
teach courses in business communications, 
secretarial administration and other areas as 
needed. Doctoral degree in business education 
or related areas or near completion of degree 
required. Available September 1976. Salary 
competitive. Contact Mearl R. Guthrie, 
chairperson, business education dept. 

Business education instructor. To teach 
business communication, secretarial ad­
ministration, and other courses as needed. 
Masters degree in business education or 
related areas required. Salary competitive. 
One year appointment beginning September 
1976. Contact Dr. Mearl R. Guthrie, chair­
person, business education department. 

Ohio University is interested in sponsoring 
faculty exchanges in the areas of child 
development-family life, civil engineering 
<soil mechanics>, early childhood­
kindergarten, economics <development, 
especially Latin America>, electrical 
engineering, finance, guidance and coun­
seling, health education, home management, 
interior design, library science, magazine 
article writing (journalism>, management 
<one year teaching in Malaysia), marketing, 
photojournalism, radio-television production, 
special education <behavioral management>. 

For further information contact Sheldon 
Halpern, vice provost for faculty affairs, 238 
Administration Bldg. 

Firelands Board 
elects '76 officers 

The annual election of officers of the 
Firelands Campus Board was held at. the 
Board's Dec. 12 meeting, with all four 1975 
officers being re-elected for the coming year. 
· Alice Rau, Huron, is president of the Board. · 
Paul Moon, Port Clinton, serves as vice 
president. Joan Loeffler, also of Port Clinton, 
was re-elected secretary, and Royce Jen­
nings, New London, will continue as 
treasurer. 

The University's Board of Trustees has 
approved the appointment, or reappointment 
of four members of the Firelands Campus 
Board to fill terms that have expired. 

Reappointed 
4 

members are Wallace C. 
Glenwright, Sc.ndusky; Paul C. Moon, Port 
Clinton; and Jay E. Wagner, Sandusky. 

The newly-appointed member is Philip A. 
Minor, Bellevue, a trust officer with Citizens 
National Bank of Norwalk. Mr. Minor is a 
graduate of Miami University and the Bank 
Administration Institute at Madison, Wis. 

All four will have four-year terms expiring 
in 1979. , · 

The Firelands Campus Board has 18 
representatives from the three counties -
Erie, Huron and Ottawa - that participated 
in the original fund drive that made the 
establishment of the Firelands Campus 
possible. The number of representatives from 
each county is based on population. Each new 
appointment must be approved by the 
University Board of Trustees. 

In addition to these representatives, the 
board membership includes President Moore, 
Kenneth W. Rothe, provost; M. Douglas Reed, 
. dean ot the Firelands Campus; the chairman 
of the faculty organization and the president 
of the student advisory board. 

The Firelands Campus Board meets four 
times a year. It's members serve to advise the 
dean of the campus, raise funds for campus 
improvements and work as liaisons with the 
.~ommunities served by Firelands. 
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